Bassenthwaite Parish Council
Minutes of a virtual meeting of Bassenthwaite Parish Council 

 held on Thursday 4th March 2021 at 7.30pm.
 Bass meeting 157         
 Councillors Present: J Stephens (Chairman), H Reb, N Harrop, J Mattinson, K Armstrong, 

                                     E Trafford, S Langcake & R Jukes.       
Also Present: E Clark (clerk), Cllr Bowness (Cumbria County Councillor) –attended part of the meeting & Tina Sellars (parishioner).                          

1) Apologies – Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Grainger (Allerdale Borough Councillor).                         

 2)   Minutes - Resolved – that the Chair sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 3rd of December 2020.
3) Public Participation – no comments and representations from members of the public received.    
At the Chairman’s discretion agenda item 16 – Chapel Bus Stop was considered at this point of the meeting.  An email received from Gordie Oliver asked if it would be possible to move Chapel bus stop (buses travelling in the Keswick direction) to north of the junction as the current bus stop and pavement are on private land owned by the chapel occupants and there is a stronger safety aspect to potentially moving the bus stop. The resident of the Chapel Tina Sellars, attended the meeting voiced her personal concerns but wished it to be known that she hadn’t instigated this discussion but would support the move. A letter had been received from Brian Fell pointing out that the safety issues could be worse in the suggested new location.  Following a full and thorough discussion it was agreed that the bus stop should stay as is.       
    4)  Requests for Dispensations - There were no requests for dispensations.

    5)  Declaration of Interests – There were no declarations of interest.
    6)  Cumbria Constabulary – the monthly police newsletter was circulated by email.   
      7)  Chairman’s Announcements      
a) A letter from the Poppy Appeal thanks the parish council for their £25 donation cheque.  It was advised that it had been a difficult year for the Royal British Legion with all door to door house collections being suspended and consequently donation amounts being much lower than usual.     

b) A letter from St John’s Church, Bassenthwaite thanks the parish council for their £500 donation towards the churchyard grasscutting.  

c) It is important that the Local Government Reorganisation Consultation is responded to as it will have a very significant impact on the whole of Cumbria.  The consultation is open now and closes at 11.45pm on the 19th of April 2021.  The consultation link is https://www.gov/government/consultations/proposals-for-locally-led-reorganisation-of-local-government-in-cumbria-north-yorkshire-and-yorkshire-and-somerset  

d) Cumbria County Council seeks customers’ ideas & views to improve the highways network.  The online survey is part of a project to develop & improve the highways service, ensuring the network meets the needs of local communities, businesses and visitors.  Please complete the survey by following link:  https://cumbria.citizenspace.com/cumbria-county-council/highways-feedback-survey  
e) The tree sub group of the West Cumbria Friends of the Earth ask if there is any land in the ownership of the parish council, or any unused land where trees could be planted, or even allowed to regenerate naturally by being fenced. 

f)   Guidance has been issued on a possible return to face to face meetings after May 6th 2021.  Both the Local Government Association and the National Association of Local Councils continue to press government to extend the regulations to permit virtual meetings after 6th May. For more info see: https://www.nalc.gov.uk/our-work/coronavirus-page#preparing-for-the-possible-return-of-face-to-face-meetings 
        8) Payment of Accounts & Receipts Received
       The following payments were considered & approved for payment:  
    a) Clerks Salary
 (01.01.21 – 31.03.21)        
                   
     £451.18

    b) Clerks Expenses (Postage 3.96, Zoom 14.39 Paper 4.02 Domain name 23.98)        £  46.35                                              

    c)  HM Revenue & Customs (PAYE)                                                          £112.80
 d)  D L Services (Xmas Tree Lights)



                 £  30.00

e)  Great North Air Ambulance (Donation)                                                £  50.00

The following receipts received were noted:

     (i)   Green Farm Cottage (Wayleaves)

                            £    10.00


(ii)   Rivendell (Wayleaves)                                                                       £    10.00    
       9) Financial Report - The balance as at the 31st January 2021 is £19,695.99 on all three PC accounts.  
     10)  Planning – a devolved decision of ‘no objection’ by the clerk after consultation with chairman & councillors on the following applications were noted;
(a) Ref No: 7/2020/2290 – the replacement of an existing garage &store building with accessible visitor accommodation forming an annexe to existing self-catering accommodation; the replacement of barn storage with a timber building; and the installation of 3 camping pods within existing  caravan field – kiln Barn Cottages & Caravan site, Bassenthwaite 
(b) Ref No:  7/2020/2275 – removal of static caravan & construction of garage/store & studio – Swalea, A591 Bothel to A66t at Keswick, Bassenthwaite. 
(c) Ref No: 7/2020/2311 - proposed single storey extension to form boot room – Bassenthwaite Hall Farm.

(d) Ref No: 7/2021/2020 – replacement of existing garage & installation of timber car port – Kiln Hill Farm, Bassenthwaite.

The following planning applications were considered;
(e)  Ref No:  7/2021/2030 – extension to front of existing cattle shelter – Bassenthwaite Hall Farm – no objection from the pc.
(f)  Ref No:  7/2021/2039 – demolition of existing agricultural sheds & livestock shelters & provision of 5 no. Local occupancy dwellings – Bassenthwaite Hall Farm– no objection but the parish council have concerns about the limited parking & traffic congestion.
(g)  Ref No:  7/2021/2043 – amendment to condition no2 (plans) to allow accessible pods on planning permission 7/2020/2290: the replacement of an existing garage & store building with accessible visitor accommodation forming an annexe to existing self-catering accommodation; the replacement of barn storage structure with a timber building; and, the installation of 3 camping pods with existing caravan field – Kiln Hill Barn Holiday Cottages & Caravan Site – no objection from the pc.  

(h) Ref No:  7/2021/2051 – extension & alterations to existing dwelling house including new master bedroom extension, 4 No. New dormers & new terrace – High House, from Junction with A591 at Highside to Orthwaite, Bassenthwaite – no objection from the pc.
(i) Ref No:  7/2021/2050 – extensions & alterations – Birks Loft, Bassenthwaite – no objection from the pc.
             The following refused planning application was noted; 

(j)  Ref No:  7/2020/2257 – steel framed agricultural building – North Row, Bassenthwaite – the secretary of state has now received an appeal against  this refusal decision.      

             The following appeal to the secretary of state against the refusal of planning application was noted;

(k) Ref No:  7/2020/2198 – Conversion of former milking parlour to form local needs dwelling – Mireside, Bassenthwaite.

            The following grants of planning permission were noted;

(l) Ref No:  7/2020/2259 – replacement of existing window with timber framed double glazed unit, to match the existing style and design of the present window frame – Chapel House, Bassenthwaite – granted 15/12/20.
(m) Ref No:  7/2020/2180 – Use of Scarness Outdoor Centre without compliance with condition one of planning permission 7/91/2185, to allow for the centre to operate year round - Scarness Outdoor Activities Centre, Bassenthwaite – granted 23/02/21.
 11) Annual Audit Review
 a)  The Risk Assessment Document was reviewed and approved.

b)  The Effectiveness of Internal Audit document was reviewed and approved.

c)  The Asset Register was reviewed and approved.   

d)  The Insurance was reviewed and approved.  
12)  Highways – repairs & grit/salt bins required on the Burthwaite road.  North Row corner (off A591) require grit/salt bin.  The drain on The Rake above The Shieling has sunk (previously repaired).  Park Wood, from High Close entrance towards Orthwaite junction, much of the road has disintegrated and is particularly bad in the dip after the summit.  On the A591 near the Scarness Jnuction (by the large layby) water constantly runs across the road (hazardous when frozen).    
       Inoperative light at Cooper Dub – deferred to next meeting when more information will be available.   
  13)  Grass Cutting Tender – quote received from Tivoli for £1,048.07 + VAT per year.  All agreed this is acceptable. A quote for the cutting/tidying of Beck Edge was received from G Oliver for £450.00 per year.  All agreed this is acceptable.

    14)  Fly Tipping/Burning Rubbish – it was unanimously agreed that a letter be sent to Mr J Trafford, following complaints from residents about activities (dumping & burning of items) beside the beck by the ford and driving a tractor in the beck.  
    15)  Parish Council Land – the council considered if any parish land should be sold and after discussion it was agreed not to pursue at this time.  
    16)  Chapel Bus Stop – discussed following agenda item 3.
    17)  Councillor Vacancy – Cllr James’s resignation was received and accepted by the council.  After 40 years of service as a Bassenthwaite Parish Councillor, he was gratefully thanked for all his hardwork and dedication and wished a healthy and happy retirement.  Letter of thanks to be sent to Bob and an article to be sent to the Binsey Link.  The Keswick Reminder to be sent information and asked if they wanted to publish an article.   Councillor vacancy to be advertised.
    18)  Items for next Agenda - new items to be with the clerk by Monday 22nd of March 2021.
     19)  Date of Next Meeting – it was noted that the next virtual meeting of the Parish Council would be Thursday the 1st of April 2021.   
                                         The chair closed the meeting at 8.46pm. 
1

